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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

June 2, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, June 2, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Andrew Livernois and Steve Ober. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 

1.1 Dave McLaughLynn – Maple Circle Road - 
Mr. McLaughLynn stated the right hand portion of the road is washing down towards the lake and the ditch is completely silted, which is putting the pipe in danger of being clogged.  Mr. McLaughLynn suggested the Board look in to placing some better compacting material and noted the road was crowned to the left originally. DPW Director Thayer stated that some reground road material was used but he would pitch the road towards the two existing catch basins, to alleviate the issue. 


















2.0 Old Business 
2.1 Maple Circle – WDA Beach – The Board reviewed a letter and pictures from the WDA’s Kevin Hilbrunner regarding the walkway. The BOS acknowledged that they had all been out to the site. Chair Nickerson stated the WDA is proposing something different as a walkway. Mr. Hilbrunner relied yes; the current proposal poses a risk to the pipe that is currently been installed (in case of failure). Mr. Hilbrunner noted that the other area has smaller span across, is shorter, further away and would not stick above the ground.  Chair Nickerson stated the Board has reviewed the specifications sent Mr. Hilbrunner but Paul Fluet was planning to drop a pre-fabricated walkway.  Selectman Ober stated from the emergency side of things, if a gurney was needed, the walkway would be easier without steps. Chair Nickerson noted the walkway could be set flush or with a small lip but the problem the Board has, is that the pre-fabricated walkway has State approval and if the BOS agrees with Mr. Hilbrunner’s specs then the process would tie up a lot of time.  Mr. Hilbrunner asked if the pre-fabricated walkway specifications could be forwarded to him for the WDA to review and the BOS replied yes.  Chair Nickerson noted a few things could be changed if needed and the walkway could be lifted with a backhoe if there were problems. Chair Nickerson stated he would check on the construction materials to be used as well.  Director Thayer informed Mr. Hilbrunner that he could put some calcium down to firm up the area.  

2.2 “Y” project – TA Veloski informed the BOS that he spoke with Jim Bouchard today and final plans would be submitted to the State in a couple of weeks with the project to be bid within the next month. 

2.3 Harassment Policy – The Board agreed they thought the new policy looks great.  TA Veloski stated he would be forwarding the policy to Department for their review, for the BOS to approve next week. 
2.4 Recreation Center Parking – Chair Nickerson stated he wants to be sure that Recreation Director Lonergan is involved with the improvements to the parking area. DPW Director Thayer reported that he is trying to get the details all worked out by the existing plans and that all of the funding is available. DPW Director Thayer hopes to start the project in the next 2 weeks. DPW Director Thayer noted that Paul Fluet is looking at the beach area currently and TA Veloski added that ARRA funding was approved. Selectman Livernois stated the Town would still need to work with the NH DES on the design.   

 









  
3.0 New Business









  3.1
Meredith Humane Society – Lynn Chong (resident), Mary DiMaria (Executive Director) and Police Chief Hankard were all present. Chair Nickerson stated residents have asked him to contact the Humane Society & Birch Hill Kennels, to get an idea of what services are provided to animals.  Chair Nickerson stated the he wants to be sure the Town is getting the best services.  Ms. Chong informed the Board that she has not had a good experience with Birch Hill, she helped rescue a dog back in November and is unsure what became of the animal. Ms. Chong referred to the Town’s 2003 contract with Birch Hill and asked them to review the contract. Mary DiMaria stated the NH Humane Society is a non-profit (501-3c) that operates on donations without any federal funding and their mission is to service animals humanely. Mary DiMaria informed the Board that they have a brand new 11,000 sq. foot building that operates 365 days a year and they do not warehouse animals. Mary DiMaria noted they have specially trained volunteers to walk dogs and the animals will remain at the Humane Society until they are adopted. Mary DiMaria noted the facility has an animal food pantry, a separate entrance for Police Department use, kennels for the dogs and rooms for the cats. Mary DiMaria stated the animals are given all of the appropriate shots during intake and a microchip is immediately looked for. Mary DiMaria informed the Board that Ms. Chong has offered to purchase a microchip reader for the Police Department. Mary DiMaria invited the BOS, Chief Hankard and Sanbornton residents to come visit their facility because when people are talking about animals it is important. Mary DiMaria stated they have an Animal Behaviorist that determines whether an animal is a liability and if the Town was ever to run in to a “Hoarder”, it could bankrupt them. The Board reviewed its contract with Birch Hill.  Ms. Chong stated the contract does not say what happens to an animal if it is not adopted. Mary DiMaria informed the Board that if an animal is not adopted it becomes the facilities by law. Chair Nickerson asked if they decided to enter in to a contract with the Humane Society could it be for multiple years at $1,000 dollars and Mary DiMaria replied yes. Chief Hankard stated he was glad that the Board was looking at its options and noted that he was assured that it was not legal for Birch Hill to kill animals. Mary DiMaria informed the Board that you would need to be a licensed Vet with a “DEA” number to euthanize an animal. Mary DiMaria noted that they have a database of every animal since 2003. The BOS will ask Birch Hill to meet with them next week.  Adoption prices are for dogs are $155 (older dogs) to $365 (puppies) and for cats $75 to $90 (kittens).  












4.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.











5.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement







	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	27.020.000
	Mokler, Brian & Mary
	Abatement
	Approved

	20.019.000
	Laflam, Robert
	Timber Tax 
	Approved 

	13.007.000
	Carlson, Joan
	Timber Tax 
	Approved 

	23.039.000
	Garan, Gisella
	Timber Intent
	Approved 


6.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.













7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






  7.1 5/26/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, May 26, 2010. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 26, 2010 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




















8.0 Correspondence




        


                          8.1 Primex Insurance Resolution – 7.5% Multi-year discount program – The BOS reviewed.  Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept the resolution.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.



  8.2 Historic District Commission – appointment – Selectman Ober made a motion to reappoint Elizabeth Merry to the Historic District Commission. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
8.3 Library Trustees – Alternate appointment – Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint Elena Knapp to the Library Trustees, as an alternate. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
            


  8.4 Planning Board – appointment – Selectman Livernois made a motion to appoint Carmine Cioffi to the Planning Board (3 yrs.). Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.






  8.5
Energy Committee – appointments - Selectman Livernois made a motion to appoint Randy Buddington & Andy Laurence to the Energy Committee. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.



  8.6
Planning Board – resignation – The Board regretfully accepted the resignation of Terry Lewis from the PB. 







  8.7 Zoning Board – appointments – Tabled until next week. 



  8.8
Building Committee Re: Assignments – The Board reviewed a letter from Jeff Jenkins and tabled discussion for next week.  





  

9.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





                          9.1 Request to repaint the Library Copula – TA Veloski reported estimates have been requested.

 

               





  9.2 Meeting House Hill Road – Bids – TA Veloski provided the Board with a list of companies & prices that were bid for the project.  TA Veloski stated he & Director Thayer would be going over the packages, in order to rank better. Chair Nickerson noted that a performance bond is needed.  Director Thayer stated he would add the bond to the specifications and be sure to make the performance bond part of the bid process going forward. 
  









  9.3 Plummer Hill Bridge – RFQ’s – TA Veloski stated four sets of RFQ’s have been received. 










  9.4 Black Brook Study – Engineering – Selectman Livernois noted that two RFQ’s have been received and TA Veloski noted that Dive Masters has been asked for a quote for Milfoil Eradication. 







              9.5 Highway Garage – Contract – TA Veloski stated an email was received from Bryant Lehr asking if the Town wanted to enter in to the $1.1 million dollar contract now or wait until a guaranteed maximum price is established. The Board will wait for a guaranteed max. 








              9.6 Safe Routes to School – Conference – Scheduled for June 11, 2010 at the Concord Holiday Inn from 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., free of charge. TA Veloski & Selectman Ober to attend.












 

10.0 Selectmen’s Reports









10.1 Town Office – Parking
- Chair Nickerson stated there was an issue with parking and residents being able to access the Town Office, due to a meeting at the Fire Department.  Chair Nickerson requested that a memo be sent to Chief DeSilva asking that parking spaces be left open in the front of the Town Office building for residents.       10.2 Cemetery informed the Board that the Cemetery Trustees voted to create the access road at the Town Cemetery but funding was never placed in the budget as a Lynne item, so a Lynne item would be created for next year.







11.0 Energy Committee – Ian Raymond recommended that the Highway Garage receive the highest insulation upgrade, through the Life Cycle Cost Analysis in the Master Plan ($8K).  Director Thayer stated he would check with CCI regarding a negotiated price.
 Ian Raymond informed the Board that there is now a bio-mass website, www.winnisquambiomass.com
12.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 9, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. RolLynns, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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